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TOWN OF SOUTHINGTON 

ZONING BOARD OF APPEALS 

TUESDAY AUGUST 27, 2013 

 

  Chairman Robert Salka called the Public Hearing and Regular 

meeting of the Southington Zoning Board of Appeals to order at 7:00 

o’clock, p.m. in the Municipal Center Assembly Room with the following 

members in attendance: 

 Jeffrey Gworek & Matthew O’Keefe             

  

 Alternates: Thomas Lombardi 

 Others:  David Lavallee, Acting Town Planner 

 Absent:  Bryan Wysong, Commissioner 

    Joseph LaPorte, Commissioner 

    Dee Ahern,  Alternate 

    Ronald Bohigian, Alternate 

    Paul Bedard, Alternate  

   

 The Chair seated Thomas Lombardi for Bryan Wysong. 

 A quorum was determined. 

 The Chair explained that normally we have five voting members and 

alternates.  We do have a quorum which is four.  That means that 

because we are a regulatory board you need four yes votes in order to 

pass your application.  I want to explain that to you.  You do have an 

option and you can go with your appeal this evening or we can table 

your appeal until the next meeting if you are concerned about needing 

four yes votes.  You can think about it and let us know what you’d 

like to do.   

 The Pledge of Allegiance to the American Flag was recited by 

everyone in attendance.   

5. Approval of Minutes   

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve the Minutes from the 

previous meeting as presented.   Mr. Gworek seconded.  Motion passed 

unanimously on a voice vote. 
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 Mr. Gworek explained the procedure to be followed in the 

presentation of an application and advised should their appeal be 

approved they file it with the Town Clerk’s Office as soon as they 

receive the formal approval in the mail before starting any work.  You 

have one year to begin the project.   

ROBERT SALKA, Chairman, presiding: 

6. PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS 

 A. APPEAL # 6009A, application of Jean-Paul Ayotte for a 5’ 

side yard setback variance to 15’ where 20’ is required to construct a 

new garage under Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 161 

Deer Run, property of Jean P. & Dione M. Ayotte in an R-20/25 zone. 

 MR. AYOTTE: Hi, my name is Jean-Paul Ayotte.  I’ve been here in 

Southington since – 

 THE CHAIR:  Can you speak --- pull that towards you.  There you 

go.  Thank you. 

 MR. AYOTTE:  Uh, we bought the house in 1969 and it had no 

garage.  And, we built a single car garage because the side line at 

that time was 15’.   

 So, now from what I understand, the property line has to be 20’ 

to the side line. 

 At the time that we built the one car garage it was 15.  I’d like 

to be able to build a two car garage, tear down the first car garage 

and build a two car garage and set it back so that to maintain the 15’ 

would require a 5’ variance. 

 My wife and I, it’s just the two of us, getting on age and we’d 

like the convenience of the two garages, you know, for us like the 

summer and winter --- I mean winter.   

 So, I’d like to be able to get the 5’ variance and rebuild the 

new garage and stay within the 15’ borderline like we have now. 

 THE CHAIR: Okay.  Anything else? 

 MR. AYOTTE:  No, that’s it.  I talked to my neighbor and he’s in 

favor of it as long as I maintain the present 15’ that we have now.  

I’ll set the garage back to keep it at 15’ but I do need the 5’ 

variance.  As far as I understood, my lot is a nonconforming lot with 
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the small frontage and the angle. So, I don’t know why it would be, 

you know, going to 20’.   

 So, I’d like to keep it at – you know be able to get it to build 

a two car garage and I will maintain the 15’. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Thank you. 

 Questions? 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  I have a question. I see in the sketch here that 

you’ve moved it, the garage that you are proposing back a little bit?  

And, then you have a notch it in the front.  So is it going to be one 

door and another door is going to be behind it? 

 MR. AYOTTE:  Correct. 

 MR. LOMBARDI: Now, if you didn’t move it back, how far would it 

be from the property line?  Would it be like 10’ from the line? 

 MR. AYOTTE:  It would be more like 12’. 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  And, that’s what you want, to move it back, right? 

 MR. AYOTTE:  I want to move it back to keep peace with the 

neighbor.  He says to maintain the 15’, yes. 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  To maintain the 15’. 

 MR. AYOTTE:  I would have liked to keep it straight and go to 12’ 

but it would have required an 8’ variance. 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  Correct. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 Questions? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:   Do you have any kind of survey map of it other 

than this sketch?  I think the concern that I have is, you know, we 

are looking at a sketch. 

 Did you have a surveyor come out and take a look at it? 

 MR. AYOTTE:  Yah, we had the line surveyed. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Have you submitted the survey line to us?  Or just 

this sketch on the application? 

 MR. AYOTTE:  No, the sketch. 
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 MR. LAVALLEE:  We have the GIS. 

 MR.GWOREK:  Would you be able to talk about the – one story?  Or 

what do you have planned as far as the garage design itself? 

 MR. AYOTTE: Just a one story garage.  Just a garage itself. 

 THE CHAIR: So it would be the same basic shape as the existing 

one now? 

 MR. AYOTTE:   The existing one now is peaked this way 

(indicating).  This one would be set back and peaked the same way. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  And, how far --- is that pine tree that is on 

the GIS here, is that on your neighbor’s, I guess that --- is that 

yours where that big pine tree is?  I assume it is a pine tree.  I am 

looking at a GIS map and it has a big pine tree between your house and 

the neighbor’s house on your right? 

 MR. AYOTTE:  No more trees there now. 

 THE CHAIR:   Okay, okay.   

 Are there any other questions? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Just a question, if there is a condition to say 

that it couldn’t be more than one story, that would be acceptable to 

you? 

 MR. AYOTTE:   Yes. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, if we were to say that you needed a survey to 

plot the coordinates before you pour the foundation --- because what I 

don’t want to do is have the foundation poured and find out it is 12’.  

Would that be acceptable? 

 MR. AYOTTE:  I’ve already had it surveyed by David Charette in 

town here. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:   One of the concerns we usually have is we had a 

number of occasions where even though you’ve had the sight line – your 

boundary, I guess, is what you surveyed.  So that is why you know of 

the 15’. 

 MR. AYOTTE: Yes. 
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 THE CHAIR:   What tends to sometimes happen is when they poured 

the foundation they found it they poured the foundation closer to the 

property line than even you anticipated and now it’s 12.  

 That is what, I think – 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  We have a condition that it be no closer than 15’ 

from the boundary so that you want to get the surveyor to  put a stake 

in the ground before they pour the foundation and find out it is – 

 THE CHAIR:  So the foundation people that come in don’t make a 

mistake and then you have to come back in and say well I need another 

3’ because they poured the foundation. 

 MR. AYOTTE:  Yes, we surveyed it.  It’s staked.  I’ve got stakes 

on the line. 

 THE CHAIR:  I think that’s good. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Just no closer than 15’ at any place. 

 THE CHAIR:   Okay.  Any other questions of the applicant? 

 (No response) 

 Thank you, sir. 

 Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this application? 

 (No response) 

 Is there anyone opposing this application? 

 Anyone opposing? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 B. APPEAL #6010A, application of the SKLE Holding Corp. for 

special exception approval to host the annual Octoberfest to run in 

conjunction with the Apple Harvest Festival from October 4-October 

13,2013 under sections 4-01.31A & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 114 

main Street, property of The SKLE Holding corp. in a CB zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Will the applicant please come forward and state 

their name and address for the record? 

 CYNTHIA VORHEES: My address is 35 Windsor Way in Southington. 

 I’m here on behalf of the Southington Elks Lodge to hold their 

annual Oktoberfest to run in conjunction with the Apple Harvest. It 

would be the same set up as in previous years.  And, you know, we 

would honor the conditions that we get every year. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  So there is no change to the conditions other 

than the dates.  The times are the same. 

 MS.VORHEES: Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:   Okay.  The layout is still the same? 

 MS. VORHEES:  Everything is still the same. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  

 Questions? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  It is very self explanatory.  We have seen it a few 

times. 

 THE CHAIR:  Just a few.  They do a nice job. 

 No questions? 

 Thank you. 

 MS.VOORHEES:  Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR: Anyone here speaking in favor of this application? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 
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 Opposing? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 C. APPEAL #6011A, application of Kathleen Stalter for an 

approval to allow a less objectionable use at a non-conforming pre-

existing use’s location under Section 11-09.1 of the Zoning 

Regulations, 280 Mill Street, property of Shirley V. D’Angelo Trustee 

in an R-12 zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Please? 

 KATHLEEN STALTER:  Good evening. My name is Kathleen Stalter.  I 

live at 134 Gannet Drive in Southington. 

 And, so what my plan is currently is I plan on leasing the 

majority of the existing building on 280 Mill Street.   And, I want to 

be sure that I understand the regulations before I allow someone to 

move in.  And, I may also rent with the option to buy and I don’t want 

to burden anybody to do that and find out that we have misunderstood 

any of the regulations. 

 So, at the suggestion, I have been, you know, talking with Dave 

when I put in my application and I added before I handed it in that 

the new use was to be less objectionable. 

 And, I’ve done some further research.  And, I’m going to point 

out that I don’t think I am changing the use.  I have a tenant that is 

interested and its two gentlemen who are partners and they do have a 

business together which would – for that part of the business, they 

would be using the administrative areas, the offices in the front of 

the building, the existing building. 

 There would also be a manufacturing and assembly area for one of 

the gentleman’s existing business and this building has been used for 

manufacturing assembly for more than 50 years.  So I am a little bit 

unclear by the term change of use.  I think that what we will have is 

a change in process but not a change in use from a category 

perspective.  But I still want to make sure that I understand it. 

 So, I guess what I am looking for is more clarification and some   

sort of certificate that I am compliant before I let anybody move in 

to the building. The nature of the use as far as the machining, the 

gentleman will be machining a different material.  Aluminum versus 

stainless. May not be making tool & die but maybe making other similar 

things, but I don’t think that I am specifically changing the use. 

 We understand that we cannot expand anything.  Make anything 

anymore objectionable.  We don’t really plan on doing anything 

different on the outside.  It will look the same as it always has. 
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 There is an area outside that is for ---that my Dad had used for 

the storage of steel, stock and that may be used to store pipe, but 

it’s all behind a fence.  If you look at the GIS map that I included, 

it is still going to be behind the fence.  There will be nothing 

additional stored outside.  But I need something to assure a tenant 

that they can move in and that they won’t, you know, there will not be 

any issues. 

 So that is why I am here tonight. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  The question that I have and I’m not quite – I 

saw the building, I know it’s there.  I guess my real concern is when 

we talk about less objectionable use, because it’s already 

nonconforming, is that I’d like you to explain to me exactly what they 

do there now. 

 MS. STALTER:  Okay, so – 

 THE CHAIR:   And any kind of chemicals, uh, whatever.  Obviously, 

if they’re grinding they’re using some kind of oils.  And, then since 

you are the owner of the building, explain to us exactly, when you 

said less objectionable, uh, what are they going to be doing in the 

future that is less objectionable than what they’re doing right now. 

 MS. STALTER:  Right. 

 THE CHAIR:  Because I don’t have a real good perspective of. 

 MS. STALTER:  Exactly.  So, that’s what I said in the beginning. 

I do not – I am changing the use, per say.  I think it’s going to be 

the same use.  There are parts of it that may be less objectionable. 

 So let me start by saying um today, so today, uh, we do make a 

product that uses a stamping machine.  A big machine. It’s like a half 

a ton press that will continue there. It is to make (inaudible) covers 

snap attachment.  Um, and that machine is there and that machine will 

stay.  I’ve worked it out with the tenant that I will be able to keep 

that in the small portion. 

 There is some light duty machining and engraving still being done 

there.  There is administrative that is done in the office.   

 There is still some stock that is stored there.  That’s about it 

as I have cleared out the majority of what I’ve been doing there out 

to allow for this tenant to come in. 

 So that is basically all that is left there. 
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 As far as the tenant that wants to come in, like I said, it’s two 

gentlemen.  They have a business together.  They also have separate 

businesses. So there still will be machining done there.  The piece of 

equipment, the press that makes that (inaudible) cover attachment, um, 

that will still be there. They will be using the front of the building 

for administrative offices, reviewing blueprints and things like that 

for their joint business. 

 There will be nothing additional --- 

 THE CHAIR:  Excuse me.  For their what business? 

 MS. STALTER:  Joint business.  In other words, its two gentlemen 

that have a business together and they work separate. 

 THE CHAIR:  I get it. Okay. 

 MS. STALTER:  Oh, no!   

 (Chuckles) 

 Not that kind. 

 And, so, there will be some storage of stock inside and perhaps 

some storage outside but behind that fence that is already pre-

existing. 

 So from the outside of the building, we are not looking to change 

anything.  We’re not looking to alter the building or the outside in 

any way.  It’s just the – I’m going to make sure that the use on the 

inside um, doesn’t require me to um, you know, do anything different 

now or you know, I want to understand, in the future. I don’t think 

that the zoning changes when --- if we went to a sales situation 

versus a lease situation and I sold the building to them versus them 

renting it from me.  I don’t think that changes the compliance. I 

think that goes with the land but I haven’t done this before so I 

wanted to make sure that I understand what the town required. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, I think Dave can more answer the question about 

sale versus rent.  That’s not what we’re looking at here. I think what 

we are more concerned about is it in fact less objectionable than what 

they’re doing today. And, we would like to see it be less, obviously. 

 MS. STALTER:  Right, so all I am saying is I think it is going to 

be the same use, no less objectionable, because there still will be 

machining being done there.  So there still will be that type of 
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tooling there.  So, as far as it’s been a machine shop, I just want to 

continue being able to do what has been done there. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Do you have a lease with the new tenant? 

 MS. STALTER:  Not yet because this has to --- they wanted to be 

assured that you know – 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, I think where I’m struggling is we’re sort of 

speculating if we make a ruling.  I don’t know how we can rule on 

something that we don’t what it is.  It’s almost premature.  It’s 

almost as if you really ought to have the lease first and then come in 

with a lease.  You can have a contingency in the lease that tells us 

exactly what the use is because we need to know what the use is before 

we can say.   

 And, not what you think the use might be but what is the use 

specifically. 

 MS. STALTER: No.  I understand what the use is specifically.  But 

what I am asking is --- so as the zoning board of appeals, am I asking 

for anything other than its continued use. I’m trying to understand 

what is allowed in it and if I even need to come before you.  Because 

if I am going to maintain, in other words, the property is zoned --- 

was a machine shop and it’s zoned I-2.  I want to continue that use.  

I believe I can do that because I am not changing the use other than 

the addition of a different type of business in the front as far as 

the office. What type of blueprints we’re looking at --- right? 

 I’m not looking to do anything different on the outside.  I’m not 

even sure I need to come.  That’s what I’m trying to – I am not even 

sure I need to come before you because I am not – necessarily to 

change the use, to take anything away, I just want to continue what it 

has always been used for. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  What I would say is read Section 11.09. 

 MS. STALTER:  I  have. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Then I think that answers your question. 

 MS. STALTER:  Well, that tells me that I am okay, but I just felt 

better coming before the board to make sure where I just assumed it on 

my own or the people that I had talked to.  Do you understand what I 

am saying?  I just would --- I want to make sure that okay, they’re 

going to have a machine shop in it.  It was a machine shop.  Going to 

continue to do that.    
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 And, they’re going to be using the offices for a different use 

but what they do from an administrative perspective shouldn’t have any 

bearing on zoning.  So I think I am okay there. 

 We’re not going to store anything additional outside.  So I think 

I am okay there. 

 So in my mind, and in the research that I’ve done, I think I’m 

okay.  But you being the experts, I just wanted to validate it before 

--- you know, I am looking for some sort of yah, you’re compliant and 

as long as you maintain and you don’t do anything more objectionable 

in there than you have today and you’re not changing anything, you’re 

good to go.  That’s what I’m looking for. 

 THE CHAIR:  I think, go ahead, Matt. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I just think it’s premature.  I think the 

regulation speaks for itself.  If you are operating a nonconforming 

use and you are not changing the use, there is nothing for us to rule 

on. 

 MS. STALTER:  Okay. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  If, however, there is a change of use or you are 

increasing the nonconforming use, then presumably the zoning 

enforcement officer would be in touch with you. 

 MS. STALTER:  Okay. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, it would have to come to us. 

 MS. STALTER:  Okay. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But we are not giving a certification that you’re 

okay.  We’re just – 

 MS. STALTER:  Okay. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:   Not noting that you are in violation. 

 MS. STALTER:  That makes sense to me.  That makes sense. 

 Um --- because there will be – yah, nothing will be any more 

objectionable, definitely not.  And, there still will be machining 

which I think requires that it have the same zoning.  A portion of 

that business, if that was all --- in other words, if it was a major 

corporation coming in, which it isn’t, and they were going to do one 

thing in the building, but it is a small business, right?  So there’s 
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going to be a couple of things going on in the building but I think I 

am in agreement with what you’re saying from my interpretation of 

Section 11. 

 THE CHAIR:  Have you talked with the planning and zoning group 

specifically? 

 MS. STALTER:  Just Dave, yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, Dave, what --- do you see any problem with that?   

With what you know, Matthew had said as well as her own understanding 

of what the regulations are? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  I guess at this point, if it’s not a problem, it’s 

not a problem.  But I think she needed clarification on that.  They 

still need a zoning permit to come in for the use and it’s not because 

it’s nonconforming.  It is just because it’s a new tenant there. 

 But if anything changes with outside storage, that type of thing, 

we’d address it at that point. 

 MS. STALTER:  Right. And, there will be nothing, right. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, you see, I think that’s where you know, we 

really can’t rule because what you’re telling us is that nothing is 

going to change but until something does change and the zoning 

enforcement officer – acting zoning enforcement officer – comes back 

to us because you know, it’s one thing it is a family run business.  

 MS. STALTER:   Right. 

 THE CHAIR:  Now you are bringing in two additional, so there’s 

going to be basically, you’re saying, three businesses run in there. 

One is – you have two partners and one is going to run like an admin.  

The other one is going to run a machine shop.  And, you’re going to 

run the press.  So you’ve got three businesses running in there now.  

Three.  Instead of one. 

 So in my mind that is a change.  But if the, you know, what 

you’re doing inside the business doesn’t change, I am not sure. 

 MS. STALTER:  Right. So when I first put in the application, I 

didn’t understand that zoning went with the land and not with the 

tenant or the owner. So that was some of the clarification.  But it 

still was prudent to come before you and make sure that my 

understanding was – 
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 THE CHAIR:  I appreciate that. 

 MS. STALTER:  Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  Really, at this point, there is really nothing for us 

to rule on. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I don’t think there is anything to rule on.  I do 

have a concern that if there are more people working, that may be a 

more intensive use, notwithstanding what they’re doing. 

 THE CHAIR:  Right. 

 MS. STALTER:  No, there was three or four or five people in 

there.  There may even be less. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: But if there were five people in there and now there 

is going to be six people in there that may be a more intensive use. 

 MS. STALTER:  It might even be less people in there now.  But --- 

you know.  It was primarily um, you know, my Dad and his brother.  

And, then we came and it was the addition of us.  But he always had 

intermittent people running certain machinery in there. 

 Now, as far as I know, it’s just going to be the two gentlemen 

and us.  So I think it’s really about the same. 

 THE CHAIR:  And, with the admin office, the traffic, there is 

going to be no increase in traffic? 

 MS. STALTER:   Oh, no. 

 THE CHAIR:  All right. I don’t see where we have to rule on this 

here. 

 MS. STALTER:  Okay.    

 THE CHAIR:  And, planning & zoning will keep us informed. 

 MS. STALTER:  Right. And, I will keep him informed as things 

become more final and that’s ---  okay?   

 Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  I don’t think we have anything to do with this 

application. 
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 MR. O’KEEFE:  But if we don’t rule on it, does it have to be 

withdrawn or do we have to table it?  Because if we don’t rule on 

something it is granted in 65 days. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Should withdraw it. 

 THE CHAIR:  I’m sorry. 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Should withdraw it at this point. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: I think it should be withdrawn. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, so we ask the applicant to withdraw the – 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Yah, I mean, since we can’t really rule on it, would 

you wish to withdraw it? 

 MS. STALTER: Sure.  Okay.  Do I have to do anything formal for 

that? 

 THE CHAIR:  Let’s do that now and Dave, would you just, could I 

have a motion on the withdrawal of this application? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Make a motion to accept the applicant’s withdrawal 

of this application, #6011A. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you.  Second? 

 MR. GWOREK: Second. 

 THE CHAIR:  Dave would you call the roll, please? 

 (Motion passed 4 to 0 on a roll call vote.) 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you.   Good luck! 
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 D. APPEAL #6012A, application of Mike’s Custom Homes & 

Remodeling for a 6.5’ side yard setback variance to 8.5’ where 15’ is 

required to construct a new garage under Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the 

Zoning Regulations, 22 Pondview Drive, property of Diane A. Connor in 

an R-12 zone. 

 SPEAKER:   Good evening.  Mike from Mike’s custom Homes & 

Remodeling from Bristol, Connecticut. 

 I come before you for approval to – as you look at the site plan, 

remove existing garage and attach a new garage.  Both nonconforming. 

 MR. GWOREK:  Is there going to be any changes to height or 

structure otherwise? 

 SPEAKER: No.   The plans submitted were approved already.  I just 

need to get the zoning board. 

 (Pause) 

 The property is already surveyed, staked out.  We have a letter 

from the neighbor saying its okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  On your application, you say you’re making it less 

nonconforming.  How can it be less nonconforming? 

 SPEAKER:  We’re removing the old garage. 

 THE CHAIR:  I’m sorry. 

 SPEAKER:  We’re removing the told garage. 

 THE CHAIR:  You’re putting a new one – 

 (Undertone comments over the plans) 

 I’m sorry. 

 SPEAKER:  I’m actually getting it father away from the property 

line. 

 THE CHAIR:  That’s good. Okay. 

 You definitely do have an irregularly shaped lot. 

 SPEAKER:  Yes. 

 (Chuckles) 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, any other questions of the applicant? 
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 (No response) 

 Okay, thank you, sir. 

 Anyone here speaking in favor of this application? 

 Anyone in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 (No response) 

 No one opposing? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 
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 E. APPEAL #6013A, application of Marek & Urszula Dura for a 9’ 

side yard setback variance to 21’ where 30’ is required to construct a 

new deck under Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 47 

ledge Road, property of Marek P. & Urszula Dura in an R-80 zone. 

  MS. DURA: Hi, everyone. My name is Urszula Dura and this is 

my husband Marek Dura and we reside at 47 Ledge Road.  We are here 

today to ask the board for a 9’ variance.  The town is currently 

requiring 30’ for a side variance but with the addition of our new 

deck of 9’, the variance would make it 21’. 

 We have a big lot.  Its two acres but it is long and narrow and 

it is irregular. 

 We have two kids and we don’t have a lot of flat space so we with 

this deck we are trying to create more family use of our lot. 

 In addition, we are just finalizing the plans that the original 

owner had of the house.  They had already installed doors in our 

dining room as well as kitchen, so we are just trying to finalize the 

original plans. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, Dave, do you have something to read into the 

record before we get started? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman – 

 THE CHAIR:  I guess one of the concerns we had was the posting of 

the sign.  And, uh – 

 MS. DURA:  Yes.  So with – 

 THE CHAIR:  -- we’ve got to make sure that the regulations are 

being followed as far as the posting of that. 

 MS. DURA:  Yes.  I had actually posted the sign myself on 

Saturday, August 17
th
. I have pictures that I made with my phone. I 

have made photocopies.  I can show on my phone these are the true 

pictures on that day. 

 THE CHAIR: Now, when did you post it? 

 MS. DURA:  Saturday, August 17
th
. 

 MR.  DURA:  Ten days before. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 
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 MS. DURA:  And, I actually did ask for two signs because we had 

an issue in the past where I put one sign on our end road and then one 

sign in front of our house which is on a shared drive. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  I saw the one on the tree this morning. 

 MS. DURA:  Say that again? 

 THE CHAIR:  I saw the one that was on the tree which I think is 

what you have a picture of. 

 MS. DURA:  Yes.  There were two actually.  When I got home today 

because one of the rain, one fell down.  But when I was driving home, 

when I was driving to work this morning, it was on the tree. 

 (Pause) 

 THE CHAIR:  Now, --- 

 MS. DURA:  I Know these are only pictures but I can show you my 

phone. 

 THE CHAIR:  The question I have is I was up there today. 

 MS. DURA: Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  I always get lost in that area anyway, for some 

reason.  I had my GPS.  I saw a sign, I saw 37 --- 

 MS. DURA: Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  Where ---and there are three homes as I see it with 

the sign pointing in the back.  Where is your home? 

 MS. DURA:  We have to drive all the way to the back. 

 THE CHAIR:  You have to go up this driveway and – 

 MS. DURA:  All the way to the end. 

 THE CHAIR:  I didn’t want to get shot, so I didn’t dare go back 

there. But I saw something back there. So obviously, if a sign was in 

the window, you are not going to see that sign. 

 MS. DURA:  It wasn’t in the window. It was actually in front of 

the yard on a tree. 

 MR. DURA:  We have a picture of both signs. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 
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 MS. DURA:  I will explain to you which one is which, if you like. 

 (Approached the bench and discussed.) 

 THE CHAIR:  Again, I saw this one today. 

 MS. DURA:  This is on the main road and this is in front of our 

house. 

 (Discussion over the bench.) 

 THE CHAIR:  Because I don’t show any homes around it --- there 

are homes up there. 

 MR. DURA:  We have trees all around it.   We have a lot that’s 

like bigger than two acres. 

 THE CHAIR:  Yah, but the two homes that were on either side which 

were fairly close, not fairly close; you can see them from Ledge Road.  

And, that’s why I didn’t see your home.  I don’t see them on here. 

 MS. DURA:  You have to go to the end, actually, to the dirt road. 

 MR. DURA:  But, we asked for two signs. 

 THE CHAIR:  I’m still confused. 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  You actually are the last house all the way up – 

 MS. DURA:  Not the last house.  There is another road. 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  Can you show me which is which. 

 (Discussion over the map) 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, now the boring end of it. 

 MS. DURA:  So, my comment when it comes to the owners, here is a 

copy of the original plans approved by the town. 

 MR. DURA:  It shows the two doors. 

 MS. DURA:  The doors there on the house were originally installed 

by the owners. Not by us. 

 (Pause) 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  What would you describe to be the hardship that 

would require you to request a variance? 
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 MS.DURA:  We are asking for the deck with the width, it would be 

12’.  But to the property line it is 33’. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Is it a deck you could put to the rear of the 

house? 

 MR. DURA:  On the side. 

 MS. DURA:  There is actually already a deck on the back of the 

house.  Um, but the house is constructed to have a wrap around deck 

and that’s what, we are just trying to finalize the plans. 

 And, we just want more space for us. 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  And, the 21’ from the property line, can you 

describe where the property line is of the other owner?  Is it a 

cliff; is it a lot of trees? 

 MR. DURA:  It’s actually trees.   

 (Approached and described) 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  So, they can’t build near the property line? 

 MS. DURA:  It’s to the left of the house. 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  So it is still quite a ways away from the other 

house? 

 MR. DURA:  Yes. 

 (Undertone discussion) 

 THE CHAIR:  So that property that’s in front would be to the left 

of the house, it’s not a buildable piece of property anyway at this 

point. 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  The house is already built in this location. 

 THE CHAIR:  Right.  Dave, do you have something you want to read 

into the record so we just get it on to the record? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Sure. 

 THE CHAIR:  About the signs in case it becomes an issue. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Sure.  Mr. Chairman, I have two affidavits stating 

generally that the gentleman that lives in Plainville, adjacent to 

this property at 138 Ledge Road, Plainville, Connecticut swears that 
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on the morning of August 19, 2013 there was no sign posted giving 

notice of the pending ZBA action for Appeal  #6013A in the name of 

Marek & Urszula Dura at 47 Ledge Road, Southington, Connecticut in the 

property location.  The Town of Southington requires ten days prior to 

the hearing.  Sworn, attested and notarized by Mr. Brian Stolarun     

and Irene Stolarun, both of 138 Ledge Road. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, so you have two of them from the neighbors. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  From the adjacent lot. 

 MS. DURA: Just one house. 

 MR. DURA:  We have other neighbors here which say they saw the 

sign on that day and they can tell you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, well, let’s finish with this.  We’ll listen to 

the neighbors and then we’ll have to make a decision whether or not 

the signs were in fact posted and --- 

 MS.  DURA:  And, I also have --- 

 THE CHAIR:  --- or, or we would continue the public hearing until 

the next meeting and then make sure the signs are up. Take pictures 

and then come back and then we would vote on it after. 

 MS. DURA:  I’m very surprised that Mr. Brian Stolarun is 

questioning this because he is very observant.  So, the reason I asked 

for two signs and not one.   So I was just trying to be --- just 

trying to do extra effort. 

 MR. DURA: And, we didn’t (inaudible) at the time. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well, we meet almost every two weeks.  So if we 

were to do it at the next one, we’re talking the second Tuesday in 

September. 

 MS.DURA:  Which would be September 8
th
?  The 7

th
? 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  The 10
th
. 

 MS. DURA:  I’ll actually be away on a business trip. 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  Well, I think we have all the facts that we need 

as long as the sign gets posted. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, we would want one of you here 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, any other questions of the applicant? 
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 MR. GWOREK:  I have some.   Those two doors off that --- so there 

is two doors on that side where you want the deck.  Are they in place? 

 MS. DURA:  Yes. 

 MR. GWOREK:  There is no structure.  They’re just doors that fall 

off? 

 MS. DURA:  Correct.  So, they actually are currently closed off 

so that no one can open them because we have two little kids at the 

house. 

 And, when we bought the house, they were actually, there was no 

safety and we just kind of did that on our own. 

 MR.GWOREK:   And, was the original plan just to have a deck 

coming off the side? 

 MS. DURA:  It was supposed to be a wrap around deck. 

 MR. GWOREK:  It was originally supposed to be a wrap around. 

 MR. DURA:  You have a picture over there.  A wrap around with a 

deck on this side which is not there. 

 THE CHAIR:  Do you have the original --- where is the copy of the 

original plan? 

 MR. LOMBARDI: And, just to be clear, those were there on the 

house? 

 MS. DURA:  Yes, oh yes. 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  And, if this application, if this variance is not 

approved, you would --- what would you --- you would have to patch up 

those doors and not be able to use them? 

 MS. DURA:  We’d have to do something because it’s useless. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, anything else? 

 (No response) 

 Thank you. 

 MS. DURA: Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, is there anyone here speaking in favor of this 

application? 
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 Anyone here speaking in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 FROM THE AUDIENCE:  Yes. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. STOLARUN:  Good evening, gentlemen.  My name is Brian 

Stolarun of 138 Ledge Road, Plainville. I own the property that 

borders where they would be putting their deck.  I oppose it for 

various reasons. 

 First of all, they’re --- counting the builder, they are the 

fourth owners of the house. 

 THE CHAIR:  I’m sorry.  Say that again? 

 MR. STOLARUN:  Counting the builder, they are the fourth owners 

of the house.  It was previously owned by Jerry Best, and prior to 

that Umberto Gregory and then the builder.  Okay? 

 When this house was built, I was building my house at the same 

time.  Allow me to pass out some maps to you. 

 (Passed around maps) 

 (Undertone comments) 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman?  The microphone? 

 MR. STOLARUN:  Okay, we’re going to start with this.  There’s so 

much. 

 First of all, the sale.  When they bought it with the doors 

there, according to Jerry Best who is a personal friend of mine, um, 

it was an “as-is” sale.  They were alerted at the time of the sale 

that there were doors there and there was nothing accommodating those 

doors.  Thos doors were really placed there in error when it was 

building built.  

 It started being framed with 2 x 4’s and 2 x 5’s on the exterior 

walls.  The two gentlemen that built the house were from out of the 

country and they didn’t know the codes.  So luckily I was there at the 

time to help them and show them my details and my prints.   
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 I have a (inaudible) Cedar Home.   It is a patented home.  So 

they were able to get a better idea, a better feel for what was 

required to build within code. 

 First of all, I fail to see a hardship.  They have a deck already 

in the back of the home which is approximately --- bear with me here – 

600 and --- now, I’m sorry, 490 square feet.  

 They’re proposing to add on another 676 square feet just because 

there is a door that was placed where it shouldn’t have been placed.  

Which would give them a total of 1168. Okay? 

 This would be putting this, my property, in liability jeopardy.  

I will take a moment to pass this out. 

 (Passed around) 

 I am a licensed physical damage appraiser and casualty adjuster.  

You’ll have to share copies as I only have four. 

 State of Connecticut.   Here’s my credentials, okay? 

 There is going to be legal liability if a tree should fall on his 

deck and damage his deck.  This is a very dense area of woods.  As 

dense as you can imagine, okay?  With the most recent storms of storm 

Irene and Sandy, there are tree branches and trees, full trees, 

falling constantly without any warning.  Okay? 

 I am not going to assume --- take legal liability for my trees if 

they should fall on his deck which is virtually encroaching on my 

property.  By granting his petition or appeal for a variance you would 

be doing just that.  Okay? 

 I am prepared to fight this, by the way. 

 (Pause) 

 There is a safety issue. If you put this deck on the side of the 

house.  This is on the north side.  You will have less than two or 

three feet between my property line and my trees and his deck. You 

have to take safety into consideration here.  The fire department. 

 THE CHAIR:  Hold on.  Excuse me one second.  I’m not sure I 

understand that statement only because the variance that he’s asking 

for how can there only be – 
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 MR. STOLARUN:  He only has 33’. He’s coming out with a deck --

based on the print I have over here, I’m told he’s coming out, with 

the application --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:   Twelve feet which would make him 21’ from the 

boundary. 

 THE CHAIR:  That’s why I don’t understand your statement. 

 MR. STOLARUN:  How much deck is he coming out from his 

foundation?  Okay? 

 And, there is something that I want to point out; I have yet to 

see a survey of where the pins were shot.  You mentioned earlier, in 

an earlier petition, um, the foundation being poured too close to the 

line.  That’s exactly what happened in this case. 

 This real mickey-mouse type of construction at the time.  Two 

houses in the back of the woods – 

 THE CHAIR:  What I want to do, I understand.  I appreciate all 

the facts.  I guess what I want you to focus on is the variance 

they’re on.  Not the quality of the building of the house --- 

 MR. STOLARUN:  (Interjecting) I am focusing on the variance.  I 

didn’t mention quality.  I am focusing on the variance.  I don’t want 

--- I am focusing on the distance he needs and the distance --- 

 THE CHAIR:  But the distance, you keep saying the distance is 

only a couple of feet – 

 MR. STOLARUN:  It is. 

 THE CHAIR:  When it is going to be 20-something feet. 

 MR. STOLARUN:  It is only a couple of feet.  Unless any of you 

people have been out there and you can all come out there and view it 

from my property. 

 I have photos here.  I’m also the person with the affidavits 

about the signs.  There were no signs.  Here’s the pictures that 

Monday morning, sworn and attested.  This is where the sign should 

have been, next to – almost next to my For Sale sign.  There is no 

sign. 

 Instead, the sign was hidden in his backyard – in his front yard 

on -- you’ve got to understand something here.  This is a back lot on 

a private road, okay? 
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 And, there was a big lawsuit back in 1987.  The ZBA and the Town 

of Plainville on this property.  But that’s a whole new story.  But 

there are transcripts giving me control of the road, okay? 

 Here is the sign where he had it. 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  Can we keep these. 

 MR. STOLARUN:  That’s fine.  The sign was right up to his front 

door next to his trailer. 

 In the morning there was, on Monday morning, the 18
th
 at 9:30, I 

went out to go grocery shopping, me and Irene.  There was no sign.  

And, I have more in my camera which is present which unfortunately I 

couldn’t print them all just the necessities. 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  You don’t have a date stamped photo? 

 MR. STOLARUN:  Other than the receipt I received from the grocery 

store, I’m telling you as a physical damage appraiser and casualty 

assessor and I’m sworn to uphold, you know, they were not there. 

 THE CHAIR:  What is this sign?  What is this sign here? 

 MR. STOLARUN:  That’s probably my For Sale --- that’s the sign in 

front of his house which – 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, so that was the one that I saw which is right 

off of Ledge Road. 

 MR. STOLARUN: No, sir.  That is not off of Ledge Road. What you 

would have seen --- that sign that you’re looking at, sir, is right 

here (indicating).  The one off of Ledge Road – 

 THE CHAIR:  Which one is this one? 

 MR. STOLARUN:  That’s --- he moved it.  He has been playing 

musical signs with it.  He first had it in back on this tree I have a 

picture of.  That sign there was on this tree. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. STOLARUN:   And then he moved it here. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, but he moved it like three feet, still visible 

–- 

 MR.STOLARUN: Not from the road now.  This is landlocked.  This 

property is landlocked. 
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 THE CHAIR:  Exactly.  So he’s got two signs. 

 MR. STOLARUN:  He didn’t have the second sign. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. STOLARUN:  On Monday morning he was just putting it already 

two days into the required ten days he did not have a second sign.  

There is a picture right here that he did not have a second sign. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Well, let’s do this. 

 MR. STOLARUN:  We don’t have to take it --- I mean --- I am 

prepared to go because --- I just want you to know that it wasn’t 

there. I am prepared to go forward with what I have. 

 THE CHAIR:  No.  I think from the standpoint of this board, I do 

not want to risk at some point down  the --- in the future and we have 

the commissioners which I will allow them to give their input, but my 

feeling is on the signs if there is a major dispute on the signs, I 

would rather hear the rest of your concerns --- forget the signs --- 

we’ll take all the input and then we will, if the board agrees, we 

will table this or continue the public hearing until the next meeting.  

The signs are off the table.   The signs will be up hopefully. 

 I want to talk about specifically the variance which is what I 

would like to focus on.  Is that okay with you?   Because if, at some 

point down the road, if we approve this application --- 

 MR. STOLARUN:  I will sue. 

 THE CHAIR:  Exactly.  So, I want to make sure that we’ve covered 

our bases. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Yah, I just don’t like the idea of I will sue 

because it’s almost, I mean, as if it is a threat to the board. 

 MR. STOLARUN:  I’m sorry (inaudible comments).  I will sue.  I 

will seek an injunction, temporary injunction to halt the 

construction.  If you wanted to table it, I mean --- 

 THE CHAIR:  Let’s go on with your – 

 MR. STOLARUN:  The facts of the hearing – 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, let’s continue on with your --- let’s continue 

on with your concerns -- 
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 MR. STOLARUN:  I will sue. 

 THE CHAIR:  --- with regards to the infringement on your property 

with the variance – 

 MR. STOLARUN:  I’d like to address the attention to this 29-year 

old plot plan that has been filed, okay?  It’s quite outdated.  It was 

drawn up years prior to the construction of the home.  As I said 

earlier, I don’t see any prints, can’t find any prints whatsoever 

showing pins that were shot for the foundation. 

 When I built my house, you have to shoot the pins to pour the 

concrete the set the footings and put the forms up, okay?  There is 

nothing showing where this is. 

 I am telling, I’m saying that this is closer to my property than 

this print claims, okay? 

 (Pause) 

 At the time he was siding the house, the entire house, if the 

doorway was a problem, he should have closed it off. 

 THE CHAIR:  What --- what he should have done or shouldn’t have 

done is not your concern in my mind. 

 MR.STOLARUN:  Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:   What your concern is is the variance.  That is what 

I want to focus on. 

 MR.STOLARUN:  Okay.  I don’t see any – a hardship.  It says over 

here, unless he has testimony from the builder or previous owners here 

which I do not believe he does, there is no intention that was the 

house was intended to have a deck to some doors.  That appeared.  

Okay? 

 It’s not on the original plot plan.  I don’t see it on anything 

that’s filed in the town.  I mean, there’s nothing I see on file. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, this says here:  approved by the building 

inspector, Town of Southington, subject to – 

 MR. STOLARUN:  May I see that? 

 THE CHAIR:  --- review and job --- this is the left side of the 

house which is what we are talking about. 
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 MR. STOLARUN: May I see that? 

 THE CHAIR:  Sure. 

 MR. STOLARUN:  What you are looking at. 

 (Pause) 

 THE CHAIR:  So, I assume it came from the building department. 

 MR. STOLARUN:  Well, I haven’t seen that on file in the building 

department and I title searched it very well.  That is the back of the 

house, left side.  It doesn’t have the compass, north, east, south or 

west. 

 But that is not what he’s looking to build.  If he wanted to put 

something there to accommodate the doorway, I would suggest he comes 

out with a four foot set of steps.  Not this big, massive --- 

obstruction which I am going to have to view through my living room 

afterwards, okay? 

 That side of that house is clearly visible from my living room. 

My house is all glass in the front.  It’s a (Inaudible) Cedar Home.  

It has over 13, 14 sliders.  There’s a lot of glass. Okay? 

 That whole side of his house is clearly visible when I look out 

my windows or my sliders which are in the bedroom, or my living room 

or my dining room, okay?  It’s the first thing we see. 

 Now he is talking about putting a deck, adding 676 more square 

feet that’s going to be visible where there was none. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Can I ask you a question?   Is your home shown on 

this so we can see? 

 MR.STOLARUN:  I will come over and see.  Yes, sir.  This is my 

home.  This is all glass there, all glass there and all glass there.  

You see this here?  This is all glass, too.  You can see straight 

through the open floor plan.  Everywhere here.  This is the living 

room.  There’s two rooms that are symmetrical.  Okay? 

 This, you have a perfect view.  When you are in the house and you 

look out the window, this appears a lot closer than it does here. 

 He already has a deck back there.  He’s got it all cluttered up 

with stuff.    
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 I feel that, I feel that if he’s allowed to add more deck on to 

his house, it’s just going to be an eyesore.   

 MR. O’KEEFE: Now, is this structure also on your property? 

 MR. STOLARUN:  Yes, it is.  That’s my garage. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, what is it, why is it --- okay.  So that’s 

your garage? 

 MR. STOLARUN: A three bay garage.  This is all approved by the 

Town of Plainville.  This line is on there (inaudible). 

 MR. O’KEEFE: Now, what is the topography from here to here? 

 MR.STOLARUN:  It’s sloped.  That’s why I see him.  I am looking 

down at him all the time.  I have a topo map if I can show you? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Are there trees? You had mentioned that there were 

trees that could fall on the deck? 

 (Pause) 

 MR.STOLARUN:  I can’t give you these as these are all I have and 

they’re mylars.  It does slope down. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Well if you want to make them part of the record – 

 MR. STOLARUN:  You asked me what the topography was and I’m just 

giving you the topography.  It does slope down.  It does slope down.  

Okay?  I can see this very clearly. 

 THE CHAIR:  What you can see more is the back of the – 

 MR.STOLARUN: No. You can’t see that at all because that is hidden 

by the --- it’s actually raised.  His land back there, it’s --- it is 

pretty darned high. 

 THE CHAIR:  When I look at this, I don’t see how you can see 

anything. 

 MR. STOLARUN:  I (inaudible) see anything there to begin with. 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, your house --- this is your house? 

 MR. STOLARUN:  I can see crystal clear.  I can see all his lights 

on.  I can see what he’s watching on TV just looking through my living 

room. 
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 THE CHAIR:  What, how high are you – 

 MR. STOLARUN:  Very high. Higher than him.  I’m looking down. 

 THE CHAIR:  What is the height? 

 MR. STOLARUN: I can go out there and shoot the grades.  Here they 

are right here.  Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  Dave, can you (inaudible). 

 MR. STOLARUN:  A plot plan with topos. 

 THE CHAIR:  It looks like the maximum you are, according to this, 

is you are 14’. 

 MR. STOLARUN:  I’m much higher. 

 THE CHAIR:  Not according to this.  Its 474 – 

 MR. STOLARUN:  It is a two story house. 

 THE CHAIR:  It’s 474.  And, 460. 

 MR. STOLARUN:  Okay, but sir, you are neglecting to take into 

consideration the height of the building, of the structure.  His 

structure and my house.  And, to put it nicely, he’s in a hole.  I 

can’t even see his back deck but anything he does inside is crystal 

clear.  Right? 

 There is only tree coverage four months out of the year.  That’s 

all.  Otherwise, the other eight months, I have to view this. 

 It’s more like this all the time.  And, a lot of this here, most 

of it is junk.  Its thanks to Sandy and Irene.  It took down a lot of 

trees.  And, they are still constantly falling. 

 THE CHAIR:  We will need a copy of that for our records.   

 MR. STOLARUN:  Uh, I can’t give you these.  These are mylars.  

You’ll have go get them – 

 THE CHAIR:  If you want them as part of the permanent record --- 

 MR. STOLARUN:  You asked the height and I was telling you what 

the height was. 
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 The height, my height is well, 30, 40 feet.  I looked on the map, 

okay?  You’ll have to get these from the  Town of Plainville to make 

copies.  If you’ll only make copies for them in your office? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Mr. Chairman – 

 MR. STOLARUN:  These are a mylar.  I don’t know what you have in 

there that you can copy.  Are you able to copy in your office?  This 

week? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Sure. 

 MR. STOLARUN:  If you’re willing to do it, I’ll come down 

tomorrow and I’ll make sure you get a copy. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  As long as the hearing stays open. 

 THE CHAIR:  Gotcha. 

 MR. STOLARUN:  I just don’t feel a hardship that warrants an 

elaborate deck, okay?  Um, I have pictures here.  I have other 

concerns.  He has, his oil fill is on that side of the house and from 

a Hazmat point of view.  These are oil fills, inlets to those oil fill 

tank in the house. 

 Prior to owning the house, the house already had two oil tanks 

rupture and I know because I assisted the owners in cleaning it up. 

 THE CHAIR:  But again, what we’re talking about, what we are 

talking about is the deck. 

 MR. STOLARUN:   Well, the deck is going to have to block those 

up.  If you build a deck, the deck is going to go right over those.  

They’re going to have to be relocated, sir. 

 This is a side shot of it.  That is a very important concern.  It 

is a health concern.  Something you really need to look at. 

 Any oil man going to deliver oil and I’ve done it myself.  I 

worked for City Oil and Starco in the past for over five years each.  

You are going to have problems.  You are going to have what’s called 

blowout.  If you try to do a fast fill you are going to have what’s 

called blowout.  It’s going to blow out pretty near all the oil all 

over the place.  Especially the way those are.  Those aren’t even 

legal the way those are right now.  It can’t be sloped.  

 If you add a deck, it’s just to make things worse.  He’s going to 

have to fill from the deck and those pipes are going to have to be 
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higher above the deck.  The last I knew two to three feet.  But it 

could have changed since the days I pumped oil. 

 I’m sorry, but I am just against it.  If he has a hardship or the 

doors bothering him, I wouldn’t have no problem with him putting a 

flight of steps coming down from those doors so he can reach the 

ground. 

 But this deck, looking at it and looking at the house foundation, 

it’s going to be awfully high, okay?  And, you are going to see it. 

 If you look where those oil pipes are, the fills, you’re probably 

talking a good five, six feet of height.  So this deck is going to be 

sitting up there.  And, the higher it goes, the more I am going to see 

of it. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. STOLARUN:  I’m sorry.  I’m opposed to it.  And, respectfully 

request you deny the petition. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 Thank you. 

 Do we have any other questions of the applicant? 

 Or opposition? 

 MR. STOLARUN:  On record, she also lives there and she basically 

will concur with what I have.  Just say that for the sake of time. 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  One thing I would just like to say.  Thank you for 

your concerns on the matter.   

 THE CHAIR:  Go ahead, I’m sorry. 

 MS. STOLARUN:  My name is Irene Stolrun.  I live at 138 Ledge 

Road and I am opposed to them building that deck. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. STOLARUN:  Because they have a deck in the back.  They don’t 

need any more decks.  Okay? 

 Also, I believe there is a variance on the property.  Their deck 

from the Southington and Plainville townline, Southington and 

Plainville are the border.  They border on each other so that’s why 
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we’re complaining because they want to take some more --- they need 

more feet for this deck.  

 They’ve got a big deck in the back. What do they need more deck?  

I’m sorry.    My own opinion. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you. 

 We have some more questions.  You have a question? 

 MR. LOMBARDI: No.  I would just like to address one of your 

concerns.  First of all, thank you for your concerns.   

 FROM THE AUDIENCE:  I have more. 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  The one thing that I could say and I think I speak 

for the board is that the variance here before us is the 21’ to the 

property line.  And, I can assure you that whether it needs a surveyor 

going out there, we will insure that the 21’ is adhered to. 

 All the other concerns are pretty much out of our hands. 

 MR. STOLARUN:  It’s an awfully high deck.  It’s going to be – 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  Right. 

 MR. STOLARUN:  It’s going to be an eyesore. 

 MR. LOMBARDI: Like I said, all those other concerns are very 

valid, but the 21’ is what is before us.    I know you mentioned it 

was 20’ from the property line, but we will do everything in our power 

to make sure --- 

 MR. STOLARUN:  Watch what he builds. 

 MR. LOMBARDI:   Right.  Like I said, we have taken all of your 

other comments and concerns into consideration. 

 MR. STOLARUN:   Guaranteed that he won’t build what he has 

brought here today. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.   

 Is there anyone else speaking or opposed to this application? 

 FROM THE AUDIENCE:  No.   Please we need your name and address, 

please? 

 SPEAKER:  The sign issue. 
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 THE CHAIR:  No, please go to the microphone. 

 SPEAKER:  If you are still interested in the sign issue, I want 

to be here to confirm it.  The placement of the sign. 

 My name is Mrs. Douchkov, Evrova.  And, I am the other neighbor.  

The sign was placed on my property.  On my tree.  So I know it was 

placed on the 17
th
 because I was out the whole day.  I remember it was 

Saturday and we went out to the farm and when we were coming back at 

night I saw the sign because it was huge and I just noticed it.  So 

that’s why I remember it was placed on a Saturday. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 SPEAKER:  And, that is all I wanted to say. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you. 

 MR. STOLARUN: May I add to that?   

 THE CHAIR:  Please come to the podium. 

 MR. STOLARUN:  From the 16
th
 when he placed the sign out by his 

front yard by his deck, I went down every six hours and I have 

timeline of photos in my camera which are with me today. 

 She is not being truthful.  That sign was not there.  I look down 

there all the time.   All the time.  It is, it was not there.  It did 

not appear until sometime – 

 THE CHAIR:  Well, we have your sworn affidavit, so that’s a legal 

document.  You have two of them. 

 Okay, thank you. 

 Okay.  Anyone else speaking or anyone else opposing this 

application? 

 (No response) 

 Do we want to – 

 MR. GWOREK:  Last right of rebuttal? 

 THE CHAIR:  I’m sorry.  Yes.  I’m sorry. 

 MS. DURA:  So once again, on Saturday, August 17
th
, I myself with 

my own hands put the signs out.  I can show you pictures on my phone.  

And, with the details.  This was my – on the 17
th
 at 10:40 am. 
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 (Pause) 

 (Showed photo on phone to all one by one.) 

 That is what I gave you a picture of. 

 THE CHAIR: Thank you. 

 MS. DURA:  I am speaking honestly.  Because I did this myself.  

My husband was away and I did this with my kids. 

 Other comments, in regards to the deck and size, my neighbor 

should not be concerned about the size as he himself has a 360-degree 

deck which is all around the house.  And, I know because I am a real 

estate agent and I’ve been to his house to show the property. 

 Also, you know, as you know, he is a Plainville resident.  He’s 

in zoned R-40 and if he was building a deck in his town, his side 

requirement would only be 20’.  So I am not really sure why he’s 

concerned about 21 that we are asking for. 

 Anything else? 

 (Comments by Mr. Dura.) 

 THE CHAIR:  Please we have to get your comments. 

 MR. DURA:  I am concerned that he is watching all the time the 

house and that is what he said.  He said he’s sees where we are 

watching TV.  And, we have two kids.  He was bothering us all the 

time.  Just to say. 

 MS.DURA:  Actually, the deck is not that high.  It’s only high 

where the oil pipe is but then it actually goes down, right?   Yes. 

 He should not be concerned about the sight of my deck because he 

himself has junk on his deck.  In his backyard. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I think what we want to deal with though is a legal 

hardship because it runs with the land and not with the people and how 

it fits with respect to the land. 

 The one suggestion I have or the concern I have is you’re saying 

21’.  He said 3’.  What we don’t have and I think would be helpful for 

us would be if you had a surveyor who could show the proposed location 

as it relates to your structure. 
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 In other words, if you had an as-built of your house and could 

show where you intended to put it we’d be in a better position to make 

a judgment. 

 MS. DURA:  My comment to that would be just spending more money 

on this deck.  The plot plan from the town actually shows where the 

pins are which can be easily --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  You may be spending more money but it may be money 

well spent because you may be defending an appeal and if you are 

defending an appeal you’re going to be spending more money.  And, if 

you have an as-built then we have better information to make a ruling 

on this. 

 MS. DURA:  I guess the town will be coming out to --- 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But the problem is this:  we have to make a ruling.  

And, it would be helpful for us to see where your house is in relation 

to your boundary and where your proposed deck is in relation to the 

boundary.  And, if we have that in front of us and we were voting on 

that instead of a sketch with just a couple of handwritten numbers, it 

would be incredibly instructive. 

 MR. DURA:  But this was made off the town plans. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  That is not a survey. 

 THE CHAIR:  Thank you.   

 Okay? 

 MS. DURA: Thank you. 

 THE CHAIR:  This appeal is closed. 

 (Pause) 

 I’m sorry.  I was a little premature on that.   

 What I’d like to do is I’d like to get a feel from the board on 

whether we want to perhaps continue the public hearing as that would 

give them an option to come back in two weeks with whatever – if they 

wanted to do the survey or they want us to rule on it at that point. 

 So, I can take a motion to table or we can just continue the 

public hearing to the next meeting. 
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 MR. O’KEEFE: Well, my feeling is, given the nature of the 

presentations and given the information we would really want to make 

an informed decision, I would move to table it and would request that 

the applicant provide us with more detail as to the location of the 

house and the location of the proposed deck. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  I would agree with Commissioner O’Keefe and along 

those lines, just to make sure that the sign is up so there’s no 

dispute on the actual sign.  I think the extra time will be well 

needed for both sides. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, maybe take it a step farther and maybe the 

commission should suggest where the sign should be placed and tell the 

applicant that we’d like you to place it here on such and such a date 

and I think then the applicant is covered in terms of, you know, if 

the applicant places it where we ask the applicant to place it, it 

then takes that issue away. 

 THE CHAIR:  I’d like to leave that up to the zoning enforcement 

officer.  Obviously, that’s, you know, he’ll give him new signs and 

have new dates on them for the next meeting and let the zoning 

enforcement officer select those positions. 

 Is that okay, Dave? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Sure. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Alright.  Do we have a motion?  A motion – I’m 

sorry we have a second though, right? 

 MR.GWOREK:  Do we need a 4 to nothing to table it? Or continue?  

Four yeses? 

 THE CHAIR:  Yes, we need four. 

 MR. GWOREK: My concern was it was just stated there wasn’t 

surveyed map. This was stamped as such.  Although it was ’87. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  But it doesn’t show the location from the boundary. 

 MR. GWOREK:  It does say 33 to the house.   Either way. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: But it   is not a survey.  It is a sketch.  I may be 

looking at something different. 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Mr. Chairman, I don’t believe it is an as-built. 
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 THE CHAIR:  It’s what, Dave? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  I don’t believe it is an as-built. 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  It says: certified as-built.  August 7, 1987. 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  For this property?  Because it is stamped, um, 

let’s see:  September 13, 1984.  So if they restamped over it, I don’t 

see the as-built. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  (Inaudible) stamp over and there is nothing from 

the lines and sometimes they are boundary surveys.  So, it may be – 

this does not look --- 

 MR. GWOREK:  I agree with you it doesn’t look like one. 

 MR. LAVALLEE: Mr.  Chairman, what we can do is get a bigger blow 

up of this and see if it’s off the page. 

 THE CHAIR:  Will you work with the applicant on that? 

 MR. LAVALLEE:  Sure. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  And, they’ll be back here for the September – 

the next September meeting.  Okay? 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  I don’t think I seconded the motion.  We should do 

it again. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, we have a motion.  We have a second? 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  Yes.  I second. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, any more discussion? 

 (No response) 

 Okay, so we have a motion to table and we have a second.   

 Dave would you please call the roll? 

 (Motion passed 4 to 0 on a roll call vote.) 

 Thank you. 

 MS.DURA:  Is it possible to delay to the end of September? 

 THE CHAIR:  Yes.  Work it out with Dave and he’ll put it on the 

Agenda for that date. 
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 MR. O’KEEFE: We’ll work around you.  It’s your application. 

 THE CHAIR: But it has got to be within a certain time frame so it 

can’t go out too far. 

 MS.DURA:  Okay. 

 THE CHAIR:  You can work with the zoning enforcement officer. 

 Thank you. 

 MS. DURA: Thank you. 
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 F. APPEAL #6014A, application of William J. Banulski c/o 

Bridget C. Gallagher for a 6.94’ side yard setback variance to 23.06’ 

where 30’ is required to remedy a boundary line encroachment under 

Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 97 Thunderbird 

Drive, property of William J. Banulski Jr. Trustee in an R-80 zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Please state your name and address for the record, 

please. 

 ATTORNEY GALLAGHER:  My name is Bridget Gallagher and my office 

address is 2252 Main Street in Glastonbury, and I represent William 

Banulski. 

 THE CHAIR:  Go ahead. 

 ATTORNEY GALLAGHER:  Thank you.  My client is seeking a side yard 

variance as well as an area requirement variance.  The side yard 

variance is just under 7 feet.  It’s shown on the plan that Jim Jones’ 

office had prepared – Jones Engineering. 

 The area requirement sounds rather large when you first look at 

it. It’s a significant area requirement, variance request.  The reason 

for this is my client is the original owner of this property. 

 This was subdivided back in the 70’s.  And, it was actually then 

an R-20/25 zone.  And, my understanding from Jim Jones is that later 

that whole area was rezoned in order to protect the wells in the area. 

 So, he has a house that isn’t all that old that became 

nonconforming shortly after he purchased it. 

 The reason for the application now is that the – his neighbor, 

who is also here tonight – mistakenly built part of his pool fence and 

stonewall onto my client’s property.  So there is no new improvements 

that are going to be built at this point in time or anticipated. 

 This is really just to help accommodate a mistake that his 

neighbor made in a neighborly way. 

 So they would just be doing a small boundary line adjustment 

under a thousand square feet. 

 My client’s neighbor is also nonconforming now.  His lot is even 

a little bit smaller. He’s part of the original subdivision.  
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 And, the hardship again is the fact that this was all rezoned 

after the fact and became nonconforming when in fact it is not a very 

old subdivision at this point. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay. 

 Questions for the applicant?  Or his representative? 

 ATTORNEY GALLAGHER:  I do have the applicant and the neighbor 

here if anyone wants to hear from them. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So basically, as I understand it, you are not --- 

there are no improvements contemplated. 

 ATTORNEY GALLAGHER: That’s correct. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  It’s merely a boundary line adjustment. 

 ATTORNEY GALLAGHER: That’s correct. 

 MR. O’KEEFE: And, the purpose would be to take a nonconforming 

use and make it or take an encroachment and make it a nonconforming 

use. 

 ATTORNEY GALLAGHER:  Yes, exactly.  Yes. 

 I mean, the other option is to make his neighbor take it down and 

they’re friendly neighbors.  They’re trying to help each other out. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.    

 Any other questions? 

 (No response) 

 Okay, thank you very much. 

 Is there anyone here speaking in favor of the application? 

 Anyone in favor? 

 (No response) 

 Anyone opposing this application? 

 Anyone opposing? 

 (No response) 

 This application is closed, thank you. 
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7. CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS: 

 A. APPEAL #6003A, application of Michael B. & Cindy S. Colella 

for a 15’ rear yard setback variance and a 22’ front yard setback 

variance for a new single family home under Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of 

the zoning Regulations, Smith Street a.k.a. Andrews Street (M-149, P-

017) property of Michael B. & Cindy S. Colella in an R-80 zone. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, the applicant or their representative. 

 ATTORNEY CRISPINO:  Good evening.  Joseph Crispino.  I am 

representing the applicant who is present today.  Cindy  Colella is 

present in the building.  My office is on 133 Main Street in 

Southington. 

 I was here on the 23
rd
 and I believe all four of you were here, as 

well.  The 23
rd
 of July. 

 And, I began a presentation with the intention of probably having 

it continued so that Mr. Giuidice could be here in front of you to 

answer some more specific questions about the layout of the proposed 

house and the other issues that created the hardship. 

 But in the course of the hearing there were questions raised 

about the structure that was labeled as a garage that was 10’ off the 

side line and 10’ off the rear line and there were questions about the 

size of it. 

 The application you have in front of you tonight is a new 

application.  The survey does not show the garage.  So I bring that to 

your attention.  It’s not part of this present proposal.  We’re just 

seeking the variances necessary to build a house on this irregularly 

shaped lot that’s very shallow.  And, it’s a modest house we are 

proposing.  Its 1600 square feet on the first floor and smaller on the 

second floor.  And, this is the – we feel best way to put this house  

on this lot and that’s why the variances do appear excessive. 

 I’d like to have Stephen Giudice address you regarding some of 

the particulars about the lot and I will be here to answer questions 

and the applicant will be here, as well, pretty much to address the 

commission. 

 I introduce Steve Giudice from Harry Cole & Son. 

 THE CHAIR: Okay. 
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 MR. GIUDICE:  Good evening, Mr. Chairman and board members.  For 

the record, Stephen Giudice, land surveyor, with the offices of Harry 

Cole & Son located at 876 South Main Street in Plantsville. 

 As Attorney Crispino mentioned, we have a parcel that is 

substandard in size.  This is an existing lot of record that has quite  

a bit of width to it but doesn’t have a lot of depth. 

 In your regulations, the zoning regulations, the Section 11-13 

does give some relief for side yards for nonconforming lots.  However, 

it doesn’t give us any relief for lots that are too shallow as we have 

here. 

 That regulation allows you to reduce the side yard based on the 

frontage.  Unfortunately, it doesn’t go a step further and give any 

relief for lots that are too shallow but enough width. 

 The lot, this lot has been in the family for quite a few years. 

The 90’s was when Mr. Smith, the applicant’s grandfather purchased it 

and it is something that my office has been involved with for a while.  

Kind of kicking it around with him as to what do we do with this, how 

we move forward.  And, only after his granddaughter expressed interest 

in building a home there did we actually perform a survey and do the 

soils testing required for the septic system. 

 And, that’s kind of when we got to this point.  We said, hey, 

time out.  We have this problem with the front yard setback 

requirements.  As you know in an R-80 zone, you’re required to have I 

believe it is 60’ in the front yard and 50’ in the rear. 

 If you look at the plan, that doesn’t give us a heck of a lot of 

room to build a house.  It really makes the lot very, very small. 

 However, if you were to go up to Smith Street and take a look at 

the property, it’s surrounding by kind of similarly sized parcels and 

houses to the east and then the orchards to the north and west.  So we 

don’t feel that this area variance will have a --- this request will 

have a detrimental impact on any of the abutting property owners or 

anything like that. 

 We think that it will allow the property be developed in a more 

reasonable fashion.  A rather modest house.   Only 1600 square feet.  

It’s still suitable land for a yard, driveway and septic system. 

 So in essence, we believe that the hardship is really the fact 

that the regulations don’t allow any relief for this type of lot 

configuration.  If this lot was narrower and deeper, we would have 
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relief from the zoning regulations but due to the fact that it is wide 

and shallow, we do not have any relief. 

 Do you have any questions about the lot specifically that I can 

answer? 

 If I could back up really quickly, also, the garage was something 

that we kind of threw on at the last minute.  There wasn’t any 

intention to build it right away and we just, I know there was 

questions about it  and they don’t have any plans to build it right 

now.  So let’s just avoid that and focus on the matter at hand which 

is the construction of the house and that was the reason we took it 

off. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay.  Questions? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  I guess when I look at the buildable area, I can 

see that there is quite a bit of width you have for the buildable area 

but it is very narrow. Was any consideration given to design a house 

that would um, was wider and not as deep?  As I look at the plan, it 

almost looks like it is deeper from front to back than it is from side 

to side in terms of the design. 

 MR. GIUDICE:  Well, you are talking about the hose itself? 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  The house with a covered porch. 

 MR. GIUDICE:  It is just, we have a limited building envelope due 

to the septic system. We have a septic system and curtain drain on 

this property so the house can’t be pushed further to the west. 

 If we were going to make it narrower, we’d have to go to the 

east. 

 The other thing, in order to get it to fit in there, obviously, 

you can see the setbacks are small, almost less than 20’  and if we 

were to try to build a house that would actually fit inside that area, 

I don’t --- it would be unusual. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  So you are saying that the septic is or creates the 

hardship in designing it this way. 

 MR. GIUDICE:  Yes.  This lot was situated at the top of a hill 

but we still have groundwater up here and we do install a curtain 

drain to dewater the area of the septic system.   And, there is a 

calculation called MLSS that requires the system to be a certain 

length.  I’m sure you are aware we need to have a primary area and a 
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reserve area for the new home construction. So we had to have a double 

system of a certain length that takes up that area of the lot.  

Unfortunately.  Which is also the area where it is the deepest.   

 But it is also downhill, so it’s a Catch-22.  The septic has to 

flow down. 

 MR. LOMBARDI:  And, another question for clarification.  I think 

I asked this last time when the applicant was before us.  In the rear 

of the house where it is 35’ to the property line.  Can you just 

describe what that property line is?  What is on the other side of it?  

The closest house and things like that. 

 MR. GIUDICE:  The property --- I wish I had a bigger map --- the 

property behind it is houses actually located at the corner of Smith 

Street and Andrews Street.  If you look at the map, you have the 

property – Colella – located here and there is another house located 

here.  This property actually comes around Colella and comes up into 

this property. So the house for this property is located down here 

(indicating). 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  And, is that the one now or formerly of Ward? 

 MR. GIUDICE:  Uh – I’m sorry.  Right.  Ward is the corner 

property. 

 MR. O’KEEFE:  Where would the Ward house be in relation to Smith 

Street? 

 MR. GIUDICE:  If I may approach? 

 THE CHAIR:  Sure. 

 (Discussion at the bench over the map.) 

 MR. GIUDICE:  Again, we have  Rogers Orchards to the left.  There 

are no additional homes on that property. 

 THE CHAIR:  Okay, any other questions? 

 (No response) 

 Thank you, sir. 

 Is there anyone here speaking in favor of this application? 

 In favor? 

 (No response) 
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 Is there anyone opposing this application? 

 Anyone opposing? 

 (No response) 

 Hearing none, this application is closed. 

 Thank you. 

 

8:30 pm. 
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REGULAR MEETING 

 

 Chairman Robert Salka called the Regular meeting of the 

Southington Zoning Board of Appeals to order at 8:30 o’clock, p.m. in 

the Municipal Center Assembly Room with the following members in 

attendance: 

 Jeffrey Gworek & Matthew O’Keefe             

  

 Alternates: Thomas Lombardi 

 Others:  David Lavallee, Acting Town Planner 

 Absent:  Bryan Wysong, Commissioner 

    Joseph LaPorte, Commissioner 

    Dee Ahern,  Alternate 

    Ronald Bohigian, Alternate 

    Paul Bedard, Alternate  

   

 The Chair seated Thomas Lombardi for Bryan Wysong. 

 A quorum was determined. 

 

6. PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS 

 A. APPEAL # 6009A, application of Jean-Paul Ayotte for a 5’ 

side yard setback variance to 15’ where 20’ is required to construct a 

new garage under Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 161 

Deer Run, property of Jean P. & Dione M. Ayotte in an R-20/25 zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve Appeal #6009A with 

conditions: 

 (1) That the garage be not more than one story. 

 (2) No part of the garage be any closer than 15’ to the 

boundary line in any place. 

 Mr. Lombardi seconded. 

 Mr. O’Keefe said he felt he was moving the garage back so in 

actuality the new garage is really less of a nonconforming use than 
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the existing garage due to the fact that as it slides back it also 

pushes over. 

 The lot is narrow, but it is deep added the Chair.  The way the 

house is positioned now it is a better alternative than what is there 

now. 

 Mr. Lombardi said it would be a very nice improvement.   I know 

that street well and some of those detached garages get neglected so 

this will be a nice improvement to the property. 

 Motion passed 4 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

 

 

 B. APPEAL #6010A, application of the SKLE Holding Corp. for 

special exception approval to host the annual Octoberfest to run in 

conjunction with the Apple Harvest Festival from October 4-October 

13,2013 under sections 4-01.31A & 15-05 of the Zoning Regulations, 114 

Main Street, property of The SKLE Holding corp. in a CB zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve Appeal #6010A with 

conditions which I will read into the record but they are the same 

conditions for Appeal #5925A. 

 (1) That the applicant shall obtain all necessary permits from 

the Town of Southington. 

 (2) The applicant shall conform to all health, safety and fire 

regulations. 

 (3) The applicant shall be responsible for policing a cleanup 

of private property during and after the festival. 

 (4) A certificate of liability insurance in the amount of at 

least $2 million be filed with the town manager prior to the start of 

the festival. 

 (5) All fire lanes must remain open at all times. 

 (6) The hours of operation shall be the same as the hours of 

operation of the Apple Harvest Festival for 2013. 

 Mr. Lombardi seconded. 
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 For discussion purposes, this is about the 40
th
 time we’ve had the 

apple harvest.  It’s a good festival.  I think we all know how it 

operates and we haven’t had problems in the past. 

 Motion passed 4 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

 

 

 C. APPEAL #6011A, application of Kathleen Stalter for an 

approval to allow a less objectionable use at a non-conforming pre-

existing use’s location under Section 11-09.1 of the Zoning 

Regulations, 280 Mill Street, property of Shirley V. D’Angelo Trustee 

in an R-12 zone. 

 Withdrawn during the public hearing. 

 

  

 

 D. APPEAL #6012A, application of Mike’s Custom Homes & 

Remodeling for a 6.5’ side yard setback variance to 8.5’ where 15’ is 

required to construct a new garage under Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the 

Zoning Regulations, 22 Pondview Drive, property of Diane A. Connor in 

an R-12 zone. 

 Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to approve Appeal #6012A with 

conditions: 

 (1) That the garage be not more than one story. 

 (2) It be placed as shown on the map that was forwarded to us 

and submitted with the application. 

 Mr. Gworek seconded. 

 Mr. O’Keefe pointed out again, almost similar to the previous 

one, but even more so, this is taking a nonconforming use and making 

it less of a nonconformng use while improving the property at the same 

time.  I think the goal of the commission is to take nonconforming 

uses and reduce them when it has the opportunity. 

 The Chair stated it is a very, very irregularly shaped lot. 

 Motion passed 4 to 0 on a roll call vote. 
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 E. APPEAL #6013A, application of Marek & Urszula Dura for a 9’ 

side yard setback variance to 21’ where 30’ is required to construct a 

new deck under Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 47 

ledge Road, property of Marek P. & Urszula Dura in an R-80 zone. 

 Public hearing continued to  September 24
th
, 2013 based upon the 

applicant’s request. 

 

 

 F. APPEAL #6014A, application of William J. Banulski c/o 

Bridget C. Gallagher for a 6.94’ side yard setback variance to 23.06’ 

where 30’ is required to remedy a boundary line encroachment under 

Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of the Zoning Regulations, 97 Thunderbird 

Drive, property of William J. Banulski Jr. Trustee in an R-80 zone. 

 Mr. Gworek made a motion to approve Appeal  #6014A.  Mr. O’Keefe 

seconded. 

 Mr. O’Keefe said there are no improvements contemplated. It is a 

boundary line adjustment.  It takes an encroachment which is a 

nonconforming use and make it a nonconforming use  only eliminating 

the encroachment.  I think the spirit and the intention of the 

regualtions is to not have nonconforming uses or to at least limit 

them.  Given the uniqueness of the situation, it is appropriate to 

approve this. 

 Mr. Lombardi added it is also nice to see both parties involved 

are trying to work together to accommodate the regulations. 

 Motion passed 4 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

 

7. CONTINUED PUBLIC HEARING ITEMS: 

 A. APPEAL #6003A, application of Michael B. & Cindy S. Colella 

for a 15’ rear yard setback variance and a 22’ front yard setback 

variance for a new single family home under Sections 7A-00 & 15-04 of 

the zoning Regulations, Smith Street a.k.a. Andrews Street (M-149, P-

017) property of Michael B. & Cindy S. Colella in an R-80 zone. 

 Mr.Gworek made a motion to approve Appeal  #6003A.  Mr. O’Keefe 

seconded. 
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 Mr. O’Keefe commented that when you look at the lot and the R-80 

zone that this is in, the R-80 zone by definition with front yards and 

side yards would preclude almost anything other than the building of a 

shed. 

 Ordinarily I would probably be bothered by the size of the house 

as it relates to the property in the rear, but I think given that the 

rear property wraps around it, the house for the rear property is 

already in the front and it’s a somewhat unique situation in that the 

houses are not going to be on top of each other. 

 Motion passed 4 to 0 on a roll call vote. 

 

8. MISCELLANEOUS/ OLD BUSINESS / NEW BUSINESS 

 Mr. Lavallee noted two letters that went out. 

 (1) Custom Coach had an overage of vehicles offered for sale.  

That was corrected. 

 (2) 1217 Queen Street, Automaster.  Again some parking on the 

grass in front for vehicles for resale.  It should have been interior. 

 There was an A-frame sign and a large flag sign.  They did come 

in for a permit for the A-frame and the huge flag sign was taken down. 

 We are working on a number of other enforcement issues.  Fifteen 

to 20 letters have gone out. 

 We continue to work on blight issues. 

 The Chair asked from a board standpoint, if you have any concerns 

with regards to signs --- which I do.  You might want to get ahold of 

Mr.  Kalkowski who chairs the subcommittee on planning & zoning  who 

is working on new sign regulations.  I know what they’re talking about 

is the sandwich board signs, new wording and stuff like that. 

 The bottom-line is there was a recent article in the Record 

Journal concerning what Wallingford is doing which is allowing the 

zoning enforcement officer fining capability.  Right now what happens 

is Dave sends out all these letters and basically they’re a cease & 

desist order.  And, then when they get challenged it ends up going to 

court.  It is a vicious cycle costing the town a lot of money with no 

result. 
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 Wallingford is thinking of giving fining capabilities to the 

zoning enforcement office when issuing a cease & desist can issue a 

fine.  Give a warning initially and then a fine.  I think that would 

cut  down on a lot of the problems we’re having. 

 If you have any other thoughts, get a hold of Steve Kalkowski and 

share them with him.  He is writing that and will present to the 

planning & zoning commission. 

 Hearing no further business, Mr. O’Keefe made a motion to adjourn 

and Mr. Gworek seconded.  Motion passed unanimously on a voice vote. 

 (Whereupon, the meeting was adjourned at 8:38 o’clock, p.m.) 

 

   Robert Salka, Chairman 

 


